Defining and Defending Valid Citizenship During War: Jewish Immigrant Businesses in World War I Britain

STEPHANIE SEKETA (D)

Beginning in the 1870s and 1880s, many British companies relied on transnational business networks and global associations. However, the tensions produced by World War I created an environment in which consumers, journalists, and politicians actively promoted economic protectionism and consumer nationalism through various Buy British movements. Entrepreneurs under scrutiny took a variety of approaches to manage this hostile environment and avoid the financial, political, and cultural ramifications of suddenly having their and their family members' valid citizenship questioned and outright attacked in the public sphere. During the war, neutral, passive, or absent patriotism drew suspicion. Any suspicions about loyalty could spark an avalanche of attacks, with each one being exponentially more difficult to defend as fear built in people's minds. Citizenship was more than a legal matter; it was a layered set of dynamic activities and enterprises in which corporate actions became tied to expression of loyalty. People were judged by their cultural behavior, political associations, legal citizenship, and business decisions. I argue that some firms reacted by defining themselves, their products, and their services as "British," erasing their "foreignness" as a defense against attacks on their citizenship and loyalty.

Published online February 28, 2020

STEPHANIE SEKETA is a doctoral candidate at the University of California, Santa Barbara, where she researches modern global capitalism as seen through historical moments in Britain, Europe, and America. Her areas of interest include immigrant businesses, prostitution, nationalism, citizenship, the entertainment industry, and urban centers. Contact information: History Department, University of California, Santa Barbara, Santa Barbara, CA 93106. E-mail: stephanielynnseketa@gmail.com

[©] The Author 2020. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of the Business History Conference. All rights reserved.

doi:10.1017/eso.2019.53

Introduction

Just before World War I, antisemitism and xenophobia in England skyrocketed, couched in the language of economic protectionism and nationalism. World War I heightened these conditions. First- and second-generation Jewish immigrant–founded businesses faced an uncertain future in which they and their families were treated as foreigners within their own country. Politicians, angry mobs, reporters, and rival companies targeted business owners with German-sounding names, describing them as enemies within.

In their edited volume, Rozenblit and Karp state that "the war provided the first wide-ranging and global opportunity for Jews to demonstrate their patriotism through that central component of modern made citizenship: fighting for one's country." Jews in Britain, through the struggles they faced, fit into the larger picture of Jewish experiences during World War I, not in the exact details of their struggle, but in being part of many Jewish communities dealing with the rise of the hypernationalist sentiment. War both destroyed the imperial international umbrellas that most Jews lived under and gave Jews the opportunity to demonstrate patriotism and loyalty to nations through military service and other public displays. Rozenblit address one of the driving forces of this opportunity being mass migrations and search for security and citizenship protections from nations who by their very nature were exclusionary to outside groups like the Jews.

Gideon Reuveni and Frank Trentmann remind us that in the late nineteenth century, an association between free enterprise and citizenship emerged. "In generating and securing markets for their products, advertisers targeted potential customers according to different categories of belonging, such as gender, class, region, and religion. Citizenship was an additional, and pivotal, form of group membership." Jewish success was linked to economic liberalism; therefore, changes to the business environment that prompted boycotts based on race and

- 1. Although recent scholars have spelled the term "antisemitism" both with and without a hyphen, I have chosen to use this spelling as laid out in the 2015 "Memo on Spelling Antisemitism" by the International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance by the IHRA Committee on Antisemitism and Holocaust Denial.
 - 2. Rozenblit and Karp, World War I and the Jews, 6.
 - 3. Rozenblit and Karp, World War I and the Jews, 5.
 - 4. Rozenblit and Karp, World War I and the Jews, 1.
 - 5. Rozenblit and Karp, World War I and the Jews, 23.
- 6. Reuveni, Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity; Trentmann, Free Trade Nation.
 - 7. Reuveni, Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity, 145.

religion were important.⁸ World War I changed consumption to a central feature of life, invoking nationalism and citizenship.⁹

Recent research has examined why and how Jewish populations have clustered together in the modern economy. Clothing, food, and entertainment have been documented by scholars as economic niches in which Jewish entrepreneurs established themselves. Andrew Godley, in Jewish Immigrant Entrepreneurship in New York and London, 1880-1914, compares immigrant businesses in similar locations to argue that success in business was due to a country's cultural factors. 10 Adam Mendelsohn, in The Rag Race, argues that cultural factors did matter, but were not the sole cause of economic success. ¹¹ Instead, he posits that Jewish immigrants in the United States were greatly aided by their association with particular market niches where other Jewish immigrants were working, thus crafting a cultural home within the new society that fit well with the Jewish population. In another work, Ted Merwin argues that Jewish identity and business became redefined by second and third generations. 12 Here, he examines the history of Jewish immigrants and their eating habits to demonstrate that it was actually second-generation Jewish immigrants in New York who created the stereotypical Jewish deli space and identity associated with certain meats, because first-generation immigrants could not afford them, except at home. Eating out in public became part of the assimilation process for second-generation Jews who, by claiming the deli space, could both engage in the commercial culture of the United States and do it in a way that was very Jewish. 13

Social and cultural capital and kinship networks were key ingredients in successful Jewish business enterprises. ¹⁴ However, with the emergence

- 8. Reuveni, Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity, 120–121.
 - 9. Reuveni, Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity, 146.
- 10. Godley, *Jewish Immigrant Entrepreneurship*. For a study of the clothing industry in Leeds, England, see Honeyman, *Well Suited*.
- 11. Mendelsohn, *The Rag Race*. For other examples of Jews building on or creating economic niches see: Green, *Ready-to-Wear and Ready-to-Work*; Davis, *Jews and Booze*; Stein, *Plumes*; Teller, *Money, Power, and Influence*; Morawska, *Insecure Prosperity*; Korbin, *Chosen Capital*; Dynner, *Yankel's Tavern*; Goldstein and Greenberg, *A Perfect Fit*.
- 12. Merwin, *Pastrami on Rye*. For another recent work on Jewish food practices, see Horowitz, *Kosher USA*. For a discussion of what people think of as Jewishness revealed through culture, see Bronner, *Jewish Cultural Studies*.
- 13. However, Merwin (*Pastrami on Rye*) states that this was only true until the 1950s, when delis began to fall out of favor as third-generation Jews became more affluent than their parents and wanted more refined foods and to separate themselves from the stereotype.
- 14. Mosse, "Judaism, Jews, and Capitalism"; Mosse, Jews in the German Economy; Slezkine, The Jewish Century; Muller, Capitalism and the Jews; Temin, "An Elite Minority"; Kligsberg, "Jewish Immigrants in Business," Sarachek, "Jewish

of nationalism, these formerly positive variables became questionable liabilities. Jerry Muller argues that diasporic networks worked well with capitalism, because they reduced trust issues and trade barriers, but that with the advent of nationalism, Jews found themselves in conflicted political situations as dominant nationalistic majorities clashed with diasporic minorities. In his last chapter Muller builds on the work of Ernest Geller and Dov Borochov, who argued nationalism was the consequence of capitalism and industrialization. This is not a new argument. Avner Greif discusses how Jewish networks allowed Jews to overcome issues of trust in business dealings because of informal business norms within the community. Eli Berman argues that the Jewish religion was also a community with shared norms, pools of trust, insurance, and knowledge and that Jewish success in capitalism was due to this aspect. In

While scholars have examined the political and cultural shifts of this dramatic era, they have not analyzed how businesses responded to this inward turn or to what degree Jewish immigrant—founded businesses were successful at defending their families and company interests from antisemitic attacks. Did Jewish immigrant—founded businesses have to modify how they portrayed themselves to accommodate this new environment? How did the relationship between Jewish business owners and their communities and the state change due to the onset of World War I? Rather than examining consumers as agents engaged in struggles of identity formation, this article examines actions taken by producers to defend against attacks on one part of their identity—their citizenship—thus flipping the perspective from consumers to producers and changing the focus from Jewish identity struggles to Jews struggling to claim a patriotic nationalistic identity.

American Entrepreneurs"; Kuznets, Lo, and Weyl, Jewish Economies; Kahan and Weiss, Essays in Jewish Social and Economic History; Brenner and Kiefer, "The Economics of the Diaspora"; Chiswick, "The Economics of Jewish Continuity"; Aris, The Jews in Business; Alderman, Modern British Jewry. The most significant of these very early works is Sombart, The Jews and Modern Capitalism. However, for a study of how Jews saw their own economic distinctiveness, see Penslar, Shylock's Children. For how Europeans viewed Jewish distinctiveness, see Karp, The Politics of Jewish Commerce; Reuveni and Wobick-Segev, The Economy in Jewish History.

^{15.} Muller, Capitalism and the Jews. For more discussion on Jewish problems with nationalism, see Slezkine, The Jewish Century.

^{16.} Greif, "Cultural Beliefs and the Organization of Society."

^{17.} Berman, "Sect, Subsidy, and Sacrifice." Some economic scholars disagree with the stance that cultural factors pushed Jews into economic professions, instead arguing that literacy, which was a prerequisite for being an adult male Jew who participated in traditional ritual, was expensive in early societies and only undertaken when the benefits of doing so outweighed the cost. Due to this factor, Jews specialized in fields where literacy gave certain economic advantages. Farmers, for instance, were rarely literate, but doctors and moneylenders were. See Botticini, and Eckstein, "Jewish Occupational Selection."

Xenophobia and Antisemitism Before World War I

Tense Relations

During World War I, anti-German sentiment, often synonymous with antisemitism, became rampant in England, both in political circles and in the press. Relations with Germany were already complicated when war broke out, but there were still many cultural, political, and business ties between the two countries. 18 However, the rise of Germany's military and imperial power was perceived as a direct threat to Britain's international position of dominance, and free trade proponents in Britain resented Germany's protectionist measures. Several political scandals, such as Prime Minister Benjamin Disraeli's policies toward Turkey leading up to World War I had already positioned some politicians into the antisemitic camp. 19 Critics claimed the Jews supported Disraeli's anti-Christian actions and British interests were being subverted by Jews who were "unpatriotic" and potentially disloyal because they had only tenuous national ties to Britain.²⁰ This theme surfaced again in 1902 during the South African War; in 1912 with the Marconi scandal; and in 1913 with the Indian Silver Affair. 21 Jews were seen as committed to their own material interests through cosmopolitan international networks and unpatriotic.²² As Todd Endelman has pointed out, none of the activities that critics accused Jews of in relation to the later of these two scandals were actually illegal; however, these political maneuvers and business decisions were seen as loyal only to

- 18. The most obvious examples involved the relations between the royal families, but there were many instances of cultural and intellectual exchange. For example, London's West End had a theater devoted to introducing audiences to influential German writers. See Dekker, "The Modern Catalyst"; Orme, *J.T. Grein*.
- 19. Endelman, *The Jews*, 153. In 1876, Bulgarian nationalists revolted against the rule of the Ottoman Turks. This incident, called the April Uprising, led to a suppression of the Bulgarians by the Ottoman Empire. Reports came back to Britain of the Turks massacring tens of thousands of Bulgarian Christians. British policy at the time was pro-Turkish under Disraeli, himself a Jew. Disraeli openly stated in Parliament that he doubted the reports of atrocities.
 - 20. Endelman, The Jews, 153.
- 21. During the South African War, Jews were accused of pushing Britain into war in order to guard their monetary interests. The Marconi scandal involved allegations of insider trading by government officials with prior knowledge of a contract to be awarded to the Marconi Company for construction of a wireless telegraphy network. It did not help that the managing director of the company was the brother of the attorney general. The Indian Silver Affair involved the purchase of silver on behalf of the Indian government, normally undertaken by the Indian Office and the Bank of England. However, in this case, a contract was given to a Jewish-controlled company to be the intermediary in order to achieve a lower price for the silver, a contract that yielded large profitable fees.
- 22. Endelman, *The Jews*, 153. This was supposedly the collaboration of Jewish financiers in London and Jewish owners of a mine in Johannesburg.

Jewish rather than British interests.²³ Jewish immigrants were increasingly seen by some as a threat to domestic jobs and a cultural way of life in favor of an international Jewish network over British locals. War fueled hatred and fear of mass immigration that had been building in England for decades. Jewish immigration in the early to mid-nineteenth century consisted of Polish and German Jews, many of whom came from the "respectable" middle classes, who were drawn to Britain for economic opportunities.²⁴ But in the 1880s, waves of Eastern European Jews settled in England (somewhere between 120,000 to 150,000 from 1881 to 1914).²⁵ Immigrants fleeing Russian persecution flooded London, further increasing antisemitic attitudes from British citizens who viewed the new arrivals as culturally very different. ²⁶

In 1911, the German immigrant community living in England and Wales totaled 53,324.27 The two largest categories of German workers in London according to the census in 1911 were as follows: "Waiters (not domestic);" and "Bread, biscuit, cake, etc. makers, bakers, confectioners (dealers)."28 Clerks and servants followed closely behind. Germans made up 10 percent of the waiters in London restaurants in 1911.²⁹ Some contemporaries made sweeping claims that the Germans undercut the British on wages, which not only took domestic jobs, but drove down salaries as well.³⁰ This kind of anti-German sentiment began before the war. In the years leading up to the war, the Daily Mail (under Alfred Harmsworth, Viscount Northcliffe) was heavily anti-German in its content. The paper published a series of xenophobic articles written by Robert Blatchford in 1909 and reprinted them in a pamphlet form that sold more than 1.6 million copies. 31 "[He] warned the people of England of the tremendous menace of Germany. 'I write these articles,' said Mr. Blatchford ... 'because I believe that Germany is deliberately preparing to destroy the British Empire." 32 When war

- 24. Endelman, The Jews, 80.
- 25. Endelman, The Jews, 127.
- $26. \ \ Feldman, \textit{Englishmen and Jews.}$
- 27. Panayi, "Anti-German Riots," 65.
- 28. Panayi, The Enemy, 22.
- 29. Panayi, The Enemy, 25.
- 30. Panayi, *The Enemy*, 30. There are many references to this argument within Panayi's work.
 - 31. Bingham, "'The Paper."
 - $32.\ {\it ``Scare-Mongerings,"}\ 66.$

^{23.} Endelman, *The Jews*, 153. In addition to attention from Eastern European immigrants and politicians, the Jewish population suffered from antisemitism based on public awareness of the wealth of successful Jewish families. In the 1910s, Jews constituted 23 percent of "non-landed" millionaires who died in relation to other exceptionally wealthy individuals in England. For more on Jewish millionaires, see Rubinstein, *Wealth and the Wealthy in the Modern World*; Rubinstein, *Philosemitism*; Rubinstein, *A History of the Jews in the English-Speaking World*.

broke out, the paper branded itself as the "paper that foretold the war." In 1911, L. J. Maxse, editor of the *National Review*, voiced negative opinions of Jews who took advantage of the benefits in Britain while working "for our German enemies." 34

Antisemitism or Xenophobia?

Anti-German sentiment was frequently paired with active antisemitism. Historians agree that the years from 1899 to 1939 are in general the high point for antisemitism in Western societies.³⁵ However, it varied greatly over that time from country to country. Discussing antisemitism in England is difficult, because a general xenophobia was directed at immigrants, many of whom were also Jewish. People hated Jews for religious beliefs and practices, economic successes, alleged racial characteristics, and political reasons, sometimes all at once or interchangeably.³⁶ Reuveni notes that in Weimar Germany, whether a social anxiety matter became tied up with antisemitism was dependent on whether the matter was framed in consumer discourse or producer discourse. Those under consumer discourse rarely involved a Jewish component, but instead might focus on the trope of controlled middleclass consumers versus the uncontrolled masses and how people were targets of commerce.³⁷ Producer discourse, on the other hand, could bring in the Jewish question very quickly, because Jews were seen as producers, not consumers.³⁸ Reuveni uses the example of Jewish butchers who became the target of antisemitism when the question of animal cruelty became a social issue; they were targeted because the issue involved competition between sellers.³⁹ Antisemitism cannot be separated from other social challenges such as anti-modernism and fears for economic well-being. 40 Paul Lerner describes this phenomenon well in his examination of Jewish department stores in Germany at the turn of the twentieth century. Opponents of these new stores framed attacks in ways that "forged popular associations between department stores, Jews, and the specter of national decline."41 Not all opponents

- 33. Bingham, "'The Paper."
- 34. Maxse, *Germany on the Brain*, quoted in Aronsfeld, "Jewish Enemy Aliens in England During the First World War," 276.
 - 35. Brustein and King, "Antisemitism," 36.
- 36. Brustein and King, "Antisemitism," 38. See also Julius, *Trials of the Diaspora*; Karp *The Politics of Jewish Commerce*; Kushner, *The Jewish Heritage*; Kushner and Lunn, *Traditions of Intolerance*; Endelman, *The Jews of Britain*; Wasserstein, *Britain and the Jews of Europe*; Wasserstein, *On the Eve*; Cohen, "Who was Who?"
 - 37. Reuveni, Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity, 7–8.
 - 38. Reuveni, Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity, 8.
 - 39. Reuveni, Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity, 21.
 - 40. Reuveni, Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity, 20.
 - 41. Lerner, The Consuming Temple, 45.

were active antisemites; some were small business owners who allied themselves with outspoken antisemites so as to focus on the Jewishness of the store to attract more attention and support. 42 Activists used the expansion of such stores to bring out fears of "the increasing influence of Jews over German economic and cultured life. The two types of critiques overlapped and cross-fertilized to the point that they were essentially indistinguishable."43 British citizens, politicians, journalists, and business competitors paired xenophobia, economic fears, and anti-modernism with antisemitism during the national panic of World War I. By the summer of 1915, the Times of London was using the terms "Jewish" and "German" interchangeably. 44 Looking specifically at antisemitism over time in Great Britain, Brustein and King's data analysis depicts a constant, low level of antisemitic acts from 1899 to 1908, with an increase from 1908 to 1914. The increased tension was a result of a major wave of immigration of Jews from Eastern Europe, which not only increased antisemitism, but transformed the makeup of Anglo-Jewry.46

During the Edwardian years, some newspapers propagated hatred toward aliens in general. The use of the word "alien" usually referred to persons of Jewish origin and could be Russian immigrants or "established members of society, who had made their way from Germany in the mid- or late nineteenth century."⁴⁷ After the war started, these same newspapers loudly trumpeted anti-Germanism and sustaining the war effort. ⁴⁸ Riots broke out on five occasions: August 1914, October 1914, May 1915, June 1916, and July 1917. ⁴⁹ Many German immigrants were

- 42. Lerner, The Consuming Temple, 45.
- 43. Lerner, The Consuming Temples, 45.
- 44. Aronsfeld, "Jewish Enemy Aliens in England During the First World War," 277.
 - 45. Brustein and King, "Antisemitism," 45.
- 46. For a full discussion of the internal impacts of Jewish immigration to England from 1870 to 1914, see Godley, *Jewish Immigrant Entrepreneurship*. See also Braber, "Within Our Gates"; Braber, *Jews in Glasgow*; Braber, "The Trial of Oscar Slater." Anti-German sentiment was not consistent across the United Kingdom, not even within certain communities. Braber demonstrates that context was highly important in understanding local reactions to World War I and the events that followed regarding German Jews.
- 47. Panayi, *The Enemy*, 7. This term is linked to the push for the Aliens Act of 1905, which came about from a concern with Russian Jews, but affected all minorities. By the time of the Aliens Act of 1914, Germans had become more of a threat than the Russians, though all immigrants faced hostility.
- 48. Panayi, *The Enemy*, 3. Panayi notes that there was quite a large number of regional newspapers and new national ones launched during World War I with connections to "patriotic pressure groups" as well.
 - 49. Panayi, "Anti-German Riots," 66.

in service and restaurant work. Waddington contends that violent anti-German sentiment against immigrants did not begin until 1914, but that in the years leading up to that moment, the "less violent forms of Germanophobia intensified as Germany was more and more perceived as an economic and imperial rival." Competition for jobs at home intensified this hatred during the 1880s as German clerks were seen as undercutting British workers and various publications called for the immigrants to be sent home. ⁵¹

Reactions to War

Perceptions of the Enemy Within

It has been well documented that World War I was a war of propaganda. Anti-German sentiment was paired with active antisemitism in the press, in politics, in material culture, and in business. ⁵² Popular sentiment could be seen in music hall songs and cartoons in which anti-German rhetoric focused on Germans entering the "catering trade and commercial sector." ⁵³ The phrase "German sausage" was used as a metaphor and a "slur on nationality" and was "widely understood" based on witness statements from assault cases involving antisemitism. ⁵⁴ Racial insults were layered with meanings about free trade, economic rivalry, the war, domestic jobs, and economic security in the face of an enemy threat. Margot Asquith, Countess of Oxford and Asquith, discussed the wave of hate toward British citizens who had been born in Germany in her memoirs. "There was nothing too vile and too silly for people to believe." ⁵⁵ The material published in newspapers at the time clearly reflects these concerns.

In October 1914, the press ran a series of articles about German service workers in London. For example, the *Daily Mail* asked its readers for information on Germans working in hotels, citing a need to expel all Germans and Austrians from the country, because they were

- 50. Waddington, "We Don't Want Any German Sausages Here!'," 1025.
- 51. Waddington, "We Don't Want Any German Sausages Here!'," 1026.
- 52. Panayi, *The Enemy*, 7. This term is linked to the push for the Aliens Act of 1905, which came about from a concern with Russian Jews, but affected all minorities. By the time of the Aliens Act of 1914, Germans had become more of a threat than the Russians, though all immigrants faced hostility.
 - 53. Waddington, "We Don't Want Any German Sausages Here!'," 1027.
 - 54. Waddington, "We Don't Want Any German Sausages Here!'," 1030.
- 55. Asquith, *More Memories*, 243 quoted in Aronsfeld, "Jewish Enemy Aliens in England During the First World War,", 277.

enemies within; even naturalized Germans should be expelled, because the naturalization form was "just a £5 scrap of paper." ⁵⁶ The article declared that German managers "systematically reject British labour in favor of German."57 However, instead of creating a "blacklist" of hotels and businesses that employed Germans and Austrians, the paper crafted a "white list" of some that did not. 58 The Daily Mail called its series of articles "the campaign for enforcing proper precautions against the enemy in our midst" and continued to expand the white list of hotels. They also published statements from readers and reminded people not to be fooled by a waiter claiming to be Swiss: "Once a German, always a German ... If your waiter says he is Swiss, ask to see his passport."59

The shift in popular opinion had a dramatic impact on the way business had to be conducted. Before the war, companies that enjoyed an international reputation were well thought of. The war changed this for some companies operating in Britain. 60 Government reaction to German businesses in Britain during the beginning of the war led to the passage of the first Trading with the Enemy Act. On August 5, 1914, the law made it illegal to have transactions with anyone who was a resident of the German Empire. 61 There were no objections to companies trading with German businesses if a firm was established or at least had a branch to trade with that was in neutral territory. 62 None of these initial statutes, however, had much impact on an "alien enemy resident in Britain," and they caused a lot of controversy and public calls for

- 56. "Hotels Casting Out Germans," Daily Mail, October 19, 1914.
- 57. "Hotels Casting Out Germans," *Daily Mail*, October 19, 1914.58. "Hotels Casting Out Germans," *Daily Mail*, October 19, 1914.
- 59. "The Enemy in Our Midst," Daily Mail, October 21, 1914. We actually know that naturalization for Germans in Britain was a social process that depended on personal relationships with natural-born citizens as references to character in addition to ties of kinship and marriage. See Tabili, "Having Lived Close Beside Them All the Time," 379.
- 60. For discussions about whether foreign firms are at a disadvantage due to being foreign in and of itself, see Bikey and Nes, "Country-of-Origin Effects on Product Evaluations"; Stevens and Shenkar, "The Liability of Home"; Lubinski, "Liability of Foreignness in Historical Context."
- 61. Bingham, "'The Paper," 135. The second version on September 18, 1914, increased powers of the government to appoint inspectors to go over books of firms that were largely owned by or controlled by enemies of the country, firms that had partners who were enemies, and any businesses that were suspected of trading with enemies to make sure that money was not being sent to the enemy or trade carried on
- 62. Bingham, "'The Paper," 135. On November 27, 1914, the government passed the Trading with the Enemy Amendment Act and another Amendment to it on July 29, 1915. The purpose of these amendments was to seize control over investment payouts and other money that would normally have been paid to enemies such as dividends and profit shares.

all-British firms to establish themselves as such. ⁶³ In examining instances of entrepreneurs who did not understand this, it becomes clear that continuing with "business as usual" often led to failure when company owners attempted to defend their positions as British citizens through legal definitions and intellectual appeal to international reputation and quality.

In reality people always have multiple layers of loyalties and identities that shift in priority. A mother can be loyal to her family, her church, and even a cause such as women's rights. She might identify, to her closest relatives, as loyal to her family first, but be seen by others as a neglectful mother who prioritizes her activities with the suffragettes before her children. In wartime, these loyalties come under question. During World War I, non-Jewish businesses and individuals with German ties could be and were often targeted as enemies within without also being targeted as Jewish. A good example of this was a famous piano company.

Bechstein Piano

The London firm of Bechstein, formally C. Bechsteinpianofortefabrik AG. Bechstein, was a German company founded in 1853 in Berlin in order to manufacture the best pianos in the world. With endorsements from international musicians, Bechstein grew in reputation and its pianos became a status symbol for concert halls. By the turn of the century, Bechstein had dealerships/showrooms in Berlin, London, Paris, Vienna, and Saint Petersburg, but London was the largest. Bechstein held a royal warrant to supply pianos to the Queen. In 1901 Bechstein opened Bechstein Hall next door to the piano company showrooms in London on Wigmore Street; the magnificent 350-seat hall had been built by Bechstein for £100,000. ⁶⁴ After the outbreak of war, the family firm of Bechstein "confirmed that no more pianos would be received from the Berlin factory until after the war, and all proceeds of the business would remain in England." ⁶⁵

Carl Bechstein advocated for his company's continued licensing with a long letter to the authorities. He explained that the company had "paid 'enormous sums in rents, rates and taxes' since its establishment in 1879; it had also given 'employment to a very large staff of

^{63.} Bingham, "'The Paper," 136. Later in the war, starting in late 1915, a series of laws and measures were introduced and passed that did begin blacklisting people and companies due to nationality, including those in home and neutral territories. These acts were a lot stricter and included a long list of names from the United States.

^{64.} Tunbridge, "Singing Translations," 58.

^{65.} Tunbridge, "Singing Translations," 58.

English assistants and work-people."66 Bechstein emphasized that out of one hundred or so employees, only five were German, one of whom had two sons serving in the British Army. 67 In addition, many of the employees, he said, "were 'either Reservists who have been called up, or are in the Territorial Force'... and the company was still paying the families in their absence."68 Unfortunately for Bechstein, the county council "refused to offer a license to the hall during wartime, even when the owners offered to replace the Bechsteins with British pianos."⁶⁹ On April 13, 1915, the Lord Chamberlain canceled Bechstein's royal warrant to supply to Queen Alexandra. 70 In 1916 the Board of Trade had all of the Bechstein property confiscated and auctioned; it was all purchased by the Debenhams company (for only £56,500), which renamed the concert venue Wigmore Hall.⁷¹ This incident was at the core of a movement that affected musicians such as Sir Landon Ronald, principal of the Guildhall School of Music from 1910 until his death in 1938. After his death, the Musical Times's obituary reminded readers that "one of the earliest occurrences at the G.S.M. after his appointment was the battle-royal in the Court of Common Council over his adoption of Bechstein pianos. A certain number of these fine instruments were hired, to the wrath of the 'Buy British' school."⁷² Even though the Bechsteins employed British citizens, of the three brothers (Carl, Johann, and Edwin), Johann and Edwin served in the German army, which led the county council to view the business as "an enemy concern."73 The international familial connections held more weight against the Bechstein company than the tax money paid locally or the hundred British employees.

Bechstein argued that it was not the enemy, but its passive rebuttal was not enough during war. It needed to aggressively argue and take action to prove it was a British company, not just that it was not loyal to the enemy. However, Bechstein faced a situation similar to companies like Singer and Royal Worcester Corset Company. As subsidiaries of

^{66.} C. Bechstein to Sir Henry Marshall and Sons, October 6, 1914, in Bechstein Hall/Wigmore Hall, 32-40 Wigmore Street: accounts, diaries, letter books, and correspondence, 1906–1967, Acc 1475/51, City of Westminster Archives Centre (hereafter BH/WH), quoted in Tunbridge, "Singing Translations," 79.

^{67.} C. Bechstein to Sir Henry Marshall and Sons, October 6, 1914, in BH/WH, quoted in Tunbridge, "Singing Translations," 79.

^{68.} C. Bechstein to Sir Henry Marshall and Sons, October 6, 1914, in BH/WH, quoted in Tunbridge, '"Singing Translations," 79.

^{69.} Tunbridge, "Singing Translations," 58.

^{70.} London Gazette, April 13, 1915.

^{71. &}quot;Occasional Notes," Musical Times, 546.

^{72.} Wyndham, "Sir Landon Ronald, 1873–1938," *Musical Times*, 79, no. 1147 (September 1938): 697.

^{73. &}quot;Our London Correspondence," *Guardian*, November 21, 1916, 4, quoted in Tunbridge, "Singing Translations," 79.

multinational corporations, they represented heavy inward foreign direct investment by companies in other countries. In the prewar era of a free trade mentality in a global market, opportunity for acquisition of market share through a British subsidiary could be substantial. American and German firms invested heavily in the UK manufacturing and service sectors and waged extensive battles for market share through trademark lawsuits and creative marketing. Beckstein's marketing focused on endorsements and luxury branding using its West End showrooms. ⁷⁴ Unfortunately, that luxury branding was associated with German prestige in piano making.

Citizenship and Jewish Companies

Citizenship

For German Jewish businesses and the families behind them, the antisemitism already present was compounded and magnified, sometimes resulting in loss of financial security or cultural expulsion from the country they called home. For Jewish citizens, already under scrutiny, questions of multiple loyalties could spell disaster from several angles. T. H. Marshall framed the citizenship discussion as three spheres of activity: civil, political, and social.⁷⁵ While his analysis leaves much to be desired, the concepts are useful in this discussion. Civil and political rights were less of a struggle for Jews in Britain than in other parts of the world, and during the globalism period before World War I, focus was placed on those rights by a populace that embraced free trade and internationalism as an ideology. The legality of citizenship and contractual obligations of a company were significant. However, extreme nationalism and wartime panic changed this to questions about cultural insiders and outsiders. Social benefits and civil protections suddenly came under scrutiny for those who seemed to be cultural Jewish outsiders to Britain. German Jews could be hit with questions of loyalty to the enemy as Germans and as cultural outsiders through differences in dress, food, appearance, religion, and anything else that made them stand out, such as wealth. As nationality became a more prominent aspect of many people's identities, the legality of citizenship took a backseat to cultural and racial norms of the imagined community of the nation-state.⁷⁶

^{74.} Godley, "Foreign Multinationals and Innovation in British Retailing."

^{75.} Marshall, Citizenship and Social Class and Other Essays.

^{76.} Benedict Anderson coined the phrase in his famous text *Imagined Communities*.

Ideal Film

The British motion picture company Ideal Film was a family company run by Harry and Simon Rowson, two brothers of German Jewish lineage. Both brothers were English born and educated and highly involved in the British government. During the war, they produced The Man Who Saved the Empire, otherwise known today as The Life Story of David Lloyd George. The script for the film was written by Sir Sidney Low, a reporter (editor for St. James's Gazette and the Standard), historian, member of the Ministry of Information, and a member of the Propaganda Committee for Enemy Countries under Northcliffe. Harry Rowson also worked for the Ministry of Information during the war. The Rowson brothers were legal citizens by birth, well placed in their careers and government connections, yet they were just as vulnerable as others to slanderous attacks.

On October 5, 1918, just after the film had been finished, but before its release, Horatio Bottomley, owner of the popular newspaper *John Bull*, attacked the film company for pro-German sentiment, employment policies, and blood ties. The Bottomley noted that he had "nothing to say" against Ideal Film Renting Company, that it "enjoys a first-class reputation," but quickly followed with an attack against the families behind it. Five of the shareholders of Ideal Film were listed by occupation, current name, and former name to display to the public that the shareholders were of German Jewish descent. Rowson for example, was actually Rosenbaum, a known Jewish family name.

Bottomley couched the attacks in a pro-British nationalist style, but also with a populist pro—working class bent. The article gave an account of how Ideal Film employed foreigners as extras, and specifically German actors as soldiers and sailors, instead of discharged British soldiers. The overall claim tying these accusations together for the reader of *John Bull* was that this company of German Jews was taking money from the British economy and giving jobs to foreigners instead of true citizens. It may be that each of these persons—despite the remarkable Teutonic flavor of their original patronymics—is a thoroughly loyal British subject, but the fact remains that, by some blood affinity, they were all drawn together into a trade organization in competition

^{77.} Bull, "The Lloyd George Film," quoted in Street, "The Memoir of Harry Rowson," 62.

^{78.} Bull, "The Lloyd George Film," quoted in Street, "The Memoir of Harry Rowson," 69.

^{79.} Bull, "The Lloyd George Film," quoted in Street, "The Memoir of Harry Rowson," 69.

^{80.} Bull, "The Lloyd George Film," quoted in Street, "The Memoir of Harry Rowson," 62.

with firms of a truer All-British ring."⁸¹ The way in which citizenship and immigration interact with each other through civil, political, and social arenas is a complicated, messy, historically situated phenomenon, but here we see Bottomley used a tool of propaganda; he framed the argument in simple terms of two opposing camps, us or them. In reality, he linked economic fears, wartime enemy status, and being Jewish into one grouping, playing on antisemitic stereotypes with newfound panic over war and unemployment.

Ideal Film sued *John Bull* for libel and slander and immediately attempted to counter the accusations. Published in *The Cinema* on October 10, 1918, Ideal's letter clearly did not understand the working-class populist political climate from which *John Bull* drew its power. The company used language and arguments that were meant to appeal to intellectual thought and worldly reputation, assuming the factual legal citizenship of the family members would be enough to assure the public of the company's loyalties.

It is sufficient for the present to emphasise the very high reputation Ideal enjoys in the cinema world ... [our] business relations with the [cinema world] generally have always been cordial and honorable.⁸²

The letter attempted to counter the argument in *John Bull* that the company members were Germans by providing a factual list. This list not only emphasized birth country, education, and military service connections, but also interfamily relations between the members. "E. Rowson, wife of S. Rowson ... Hilda Jacobson ... Sister of the Rowsons ... J. Wilmot ... nephew of S. Rowson ...Leslie Rowson Son of S. Rowson." This approach put heavy focus on the families behind the business and tried to argue about individual legal citizenship status, ties, and loyalties. However, the list likely had the unintended consequence of playing into a stereotype regarding Jewish business practices as closed to nonfamily members.

Not long afterward, Ideal Film received notice from the government that Prime Minster Lloyd George did not want the film released. Pressure from friends and associates convinced the Rowson brothers not to release the film in America either in order to avoid "world scandal" and "to prevent this, at any cost, from being a Jewish question—the only

^{81.} Bull, "The Lloyd George Film," quoted in Street, "The Memoir of Harry Rowson," 62.

^{82.} $The\ Cinema$, October 1918, quoted in Street, "The Memoir of Harry Rowson: David Loyd George, M.P.- 'The man who saved the empire' (1918)," 63-4.

^{83.} The Cinema, October 1918), quoted in Street, "The Memoir of Harry Rowson." 63–64.

way we could look at it."⁸⁴ Rowson was released from the Ministry of Information, the brothers were never allowed to see the prime minister over the matter, and the government made them a financial settlement equal to the cost of the production (£20,000) in exchange for all negatives and positives of the film. ⁸⁵ Harry described the feeling in the company as one of depression and humiliation. Eventually the libel case against *John Bull* was settled out of court; *John Bull* issued an apology, paid all court costs, and withdrew its allegations, but the damage was already done. ⁸⁶ Instead of framing itself as a patriotic British business, Ideal Film accidentally emphasized its cultural foreignness, which far outweighed the fact that its members were legally British citizens.

J. T. Grein

Theater was no less anti-German than the newspapers during the war. Popular theater propelled and used the fear of German invasion and notions of patriotic duty in scripts and propaganda pieces. Often source material for the theater came from popular "invasion novels," such as *The Enemy in Our Midst* (1906). Between 1914 and 1918 the Lord Chamberlain licensed almost two hundred war plays dealing in propaganda about German spies. There was a deliberate response to shut off German ties in the theater community. Thirty-nine British writers published an "Author's Declaration" (1918) in the London *Times* and *New York Times* declaring allegiance to Britain and statement that that they believed Germany was the aggressor. They also demanded that the theater people disavow German ties publicly and immediately; people responded in letters to the paper en masse doing so.

- J. T. Grein was a major figure in London theater during this period. Educated in Germany and the Netherlands, he used German culture as an inspiration for establishing a theater in London that would introduce
 - 84. Rowson, Memoir, 1918, quoted in Street, "The Memoir of Harry Rowson," 65.
 - 85. Rowson, Memoir, 65.
- 86. "Elvey, Maurice," British Film Institute. For more information regarding the film industry implications, see Berry and Horrocks, *David Lloyd George: The Movie Mystery. The Life Story of David Lloyd George* was thought to be destroyed, but in 1994 the Wales Film and Television Archive found it in the Lloyd George family archives. It was released in 1996, and it is now thought that had this "remarkable film" been released in 1918, British cinema would have taken a different direction.
- 87. During this era, there were many "invasion novels" centered around the idea of continental war coming to Britain. Beginning in 1871 with the *Battle of Dorking* by Chesney and continuing to World War I, German soldiers were portrayed as inhumane monsters. See Dekker, "The Modern Catalyst," 19–21.
- 88. Dekker, "The Modern Catalyst," 142. See also Messinger, British Propaganda and the State in the First World War; Collins, Theatre at War.
 - $89.\,$ Dekker, "The Modern Catalyst," $145.\,$

audiences to the influential works of German writers; he also targeted the German population living in the city for some of his audience. 90 In February of 1918 the Independent Theater, owned by J. T. Grein, announced upcoming performances of Salome with Maud Allan; these performances were private via a subscription to the Independent Theater. This drew the attention of a member of Parliament, Noel Pemberton Billing. Before this case, Billing had "organized a Vigilante Association, dedicated to the 'purification of politics,' and published" a popular newspaper that "specialized in abusive attacks upon the government."91 Billing played upon anti-German sentiment and antisemitism to rally his followers. In 1918 he called for the "government to denaturalize and intern all enemy-born subjects and to require all aliens to wear emblems on their coat lapels identifying their national origins."92 In 1918 he published an article in the Vigilante that claimed that "Germany has found that diseased women cause more casualties than bullets. Controlled by their Jew-agents, Germany maintains in Britain a self-supporting—even profit-making—army of prostitutes which put more men out of action than does their army of soldiers."93 Billing claimed there was a "black book" compiled of 47,000 British citizens who were "addicted to practices which 'all decent men thought had perished in Sodom and Lesbia." 94 Next, Billing slandered Allan, Grein, and all members of the Independent Theater, linking them with abnormal sexual practices (very Victorian) and accusing them of being under the influence of the enemy. He stated they were among the 47,000 in the black book. Grein and Allan sued for libel. They lost.

Billing used the opportunity to accuse as many members of the government of being enemies within as he could (including the judge). British law was that any statements made by individuals in the courtroom could not be used as a basis for charges of libel or slander, so Billing could safely accuse anyone of anything, and the press reported on his remarks. However, I wish to draw attention to the closing argument by Billing, which characterized Grein not just as a German agent but a German Jew. Billing accused the government of protecting German Jews and asserted that England was in danger. During the trial, he suggested that Grein had "alien blood" because he had been

```
90. Dekker, "The Modern Catalyst," 7, 34.
```

^{91.} Brockett, "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde," 132.

^{92.} Brockett, "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde," 132.

^{93.} The Vigilante, February 1918.

^{94.} *Times* (London), April 8, 1918, quoted in Brockett, "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde," 132.

^{95.} Brockett, "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde," 137.

^{96.} Brockett, "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde," 137.

born in Amsterdam and his name "sounded German." Billing also pointed out that the play performance would happen on a Sunday, which was another direct attack on Grein's Jewish heritage. ⁹⁸ Billing received a standing ovation from cheering crowds and was acquitted of charges.

Grein had other defensive strategies that could have been used, but he instead focused on the legality of his citizenship and his theatrical international reputation. Grein defended himself in court by stating he had been living in England for thirty-three years and been a citizen for twenty-three years. He also attempted to defend Allan and the play by reporting its international reputation. Once again, we see a legal defense of citizenship and claim or association with international positive reputation within the industry. Billing was able to attack Grein's family name, cultural associations, and business actions as alien and branded Grein as an outsider, rather than a good British citizen.

General Attacks and Paranoia

Jewish immigrant-owned firms also had to fear attacks from competitors. Many types of businesses took advantage of the new patriotic feeling in the country by proclaiming themselves to be all-British companies, and others used it to attack their competitors as enemies. The newspapers in September 1914 had several advertisements from companies disassociating themselves from the Germans and reminding readers that they were British businesses selling British products. Shell Motor Spirit even offered a reward for information on anyone spreading libel against them in such a fashion. 101 The proprietors wanted to make it clear that they had "no German Shareholders, nor is there any German interest of any kind whatsoever represented in their Company." ¹⁰² The makers of Mazda lamps posted a notice to the public on the same page of the Daily Express informing readers that "all Mazda Lamps are made in Rugby (England) by British Workers" and that customers should insist on having Mazda lamps, because they would then be sure to have "British-made goods." 103 Mazda did more, however, to

- 97. Brockett, "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde," 133.
- 98. Dean, *Hatred, Ridicule or Contempt*, 21. The insinuation was that the theater could hold a performance on Sunday, because Jewish Sabbath observance is not on Sunday.
- 99. During the war, J. T. produced and organized numerous matinee performances intended for wounded soldiers and those on leave. All profits from the production of Salome were devoted to war charities. See Brockett, "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde," 63.
 - 100. Brockett, "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde," 136.
 - 101. "Shell" Motor Spirit," Daily Express, September 10, 1914.
 - 102. "Shell" Motor Spirit," Daily Express, September 10, 1914.
 - 103. "Notice to the Public," Daily Express, September 10, 1914.

encourage sales by claiming that "Millions of the Electric Lamps supplied in this country have been imported from Germany." Without overtly stating anything regarding price or quality, the manufacturer of Mazda lamps insinuated a great deal about its competitors and attempted to attract customers by exploiting civic consumerism. 105 Other companies who took this tactic included Wolsey Underwear Company, which pointed out to consumers that there was a lot of "unmarked" German underwear around, and J.B. Side-Spring Corsets, which started an "All-British Corset movement." 106

Foreign-sounding names were an easy target for competitors to attack. The threat of a family name was one we see with the Grein case and the Rowson brothers, who went to lengths to change their last names. This idea that the sound of a last name could signify cultural outsiders shows up in other cases in which little evidence exists to show how a company might have been impacted by the rise in antisemitism. For example, although newspaper advertisements do not tell a story of Marks & Spencer's competition accusing it of being an enemy within, it was advised by attorneys on the matter behind the scenes. On November 29, 1915, the Marks & Spencer board of directors discussed the ramifications of the Trading with the Enemy Acts, and the next day, its solicitors sent the company advice on the matter. The company was told to make sure none of its shareholders fell under the provisions of the act, but instead of leaving it there, the letter continued.

Your list of Shareholders contains names which in themselves are somewhat suggestive of enemy origin, and perhaps it would be well if your Secretary were given instructions to write to each Shareholder about whom there is any doubt, to supply the requisite information as to his nationality. Doubtless these Shareholders would be able to produce for your inspection Certificates of Naturalization, or other evidence that they are, if not British subjects, at least alien friends. ¹⁰⁸

^{104. &}quot;Notice to the Public," $\it Daily \, Express, \, September 10, \, 1914.$

^{105.} They were correct to point this out. Wotan and AEG lamps, sold in Britain, were German products of the Siemens & Halske and Deutsche Edison-Gesellschaft (later AEG) companies; these companies, in turn, had agreements with General Electric for know-how exchange and patent licenses. GE was another competitor of Mazda lamps, whether from the United States or the British subsidiary, which had interest in Wolfman Metal Filament Ltd. in London (later OSRAM Robertson Company, Ltd.). 100 Years of OSRAM—Light has a Name.

^{106.} *Times*, (London), October 16, 1914. For more detailed information about the corset industry's involvement in this period, see Seketa, *Not Business as Usual*.

^{107.} Trading with the Enemy, Marks & Spencer Company Archive, HO/15/1/5/4. 108. Trading with the Enemy, Marks & Spencer Company Archive, HO/15/1/5/4.

Even situated outside London in Manchester, Marks & Spencer was not immune from the damage it might be caused due to foreign-sounding names. The company archive holds a vast collection of physical items that were sold in the stores historically. Of the many items available from the period 1903-1920, sixty-four items have original tags on them showing where the item was made. Five of the earliest artifacts clearly state they were made in Germany: a box of pencils, a plate, coat and skirt hangers, knitting pins, and a set of 100 toilet pins. 109 Three items simply say they are "Made Abroad," two more were made in Austria, two in Bavaria, and one in Czechoslovakia. 110 No doubt a few of these items could have been made from 1919 to 1920, but otherwise, they are dated to before and during World War I. A pencil with Marks & Spencer advertising written on it states "Stationary and Toys made in Bavaria."111 What we see from the other fifty-one tags available is a transition of supply to England/Britain and France. 112 Some of the labels, such as one on some packing needles, go further than simply saying "English Made" and declare "Best English Make." 113 There was likely a dual purpose behind this shift, one being a supply cost decision and another being a legal and cultural one for the company's safety.

The business and cultural strategies of immigrant-founded companies from 1870 to 1918 were heavily influenced by group identity affiliation. Before the onset of World War I, international business and social networks were characteristic of a modern, cosmopolitan, Western identity that was valued both by consumers and business. National citizenship was a legal framework, provable in court with the right paperwork. The global shift that occurred with the onset of World War I changed how British citizenship was viewed and portrayed. The methods by which people approached the idea of citizenship changed, and immigrant businesses had to either renegotiate their relationships to the state and the community to fit this new paradigm or risk being labeled an "enemy within" rather than British. One example of a company that did this successfully was J. Lyons & Co.

- 110. Marks & Spencer Company Archive: Marks in Time.
- 111. Marks & Spencer Company Archive: Marks in Time, Pencils, T4/169.
- 112. Marks & Spencer Company Archive: Marks in Time, Early Years Collection.
- 113. Marks & Spencer Company Archive: Marks in Time, Packing Needles, T4/132.

^{109.} Marks & Spencer Company Archive: Marks in Time, Coat and Skirt Hangers, T4/53.

^{114.} Identities that had been fused with internationalism and empire shifted to focus on nation. This was not a clean binary shift, and there were always a range of varying perspectives in which all citizens of Britain viewed themselves in relation to the empire, but a movement of that range did occur.

J. Lyons & Co.

Despite being publicly accused of being an enemy within by its competition, Lipton, J. Lyons & Co. was not only successful, but thrived. 115 The company was founded by German Jewish families and its directors were German Jews. Lyons was an entertainment and food service company that had an international network and reputation. Despite being named after Joseph Lyons, the company actually grew out of the Salmon and Gluckstein families' partnership. 116 The family members behind Lyons were English-born citizens, having immigrated in the mid-1800s. Lyons began as a catering company that provided refreshments to exhibitions, outdoor celebrations, and grand entertainment spectacles. Early success led to the opening of tea shops, Corner House restaurants, and hotels. The backbone of this expansion included a massive production facility at Cadby Hall. 117 In 1894 Lyons acquired the locally famous Cadby Hall, which had previously been a pianoforte manufacturing and showroom owned by Charles Cadby.

On August 21, 1914, just after the start of World War I, Lipton slandered Lyons as a German company run by German Jews. ¹¹⁸ Lyons took legal action and offered a reward of £1000 for information regarding the source of this "information." ¹¹⁹ Lipton engaged in a massive cover-up and destroyed all physical evidence of the slander coming from the company headquarters as a coordinated event. Unfortunately for Lipton, several witnesses came forward, and two employees had kept their written instructions from the company, worried that they

- 115. Scholars have recognized the firm's importance in the history of mass consumption and the later successes of Lyons in relation to the post–World War II global and computerized business world. Erika Rappaport, Judith Walkowitz, and Derek Oddy, e.g., have focused on the significant, but not wholly distinct role, this firm played in establishing new forms for public dining and female and cross-class socializing in Victorian and early twentieth-century London. See Rappaport, A Thirst for Empire; Rappaport, Shopping for Pleasure; Walkowitz, Nights Out; Oddy, The Making of the Modern British Diet; Caminer, User-Driven Innovation; Ferry, A Computer Called LEO; Aris, The Jews in Business. For the company history, see Bird, First Food Empire.
- 116. The partnership began in 1873, though Samuel Gluckstein started in tobacco in 1855. The family retained control of S&G until 1901, when they sold it to Imperial Tobacco.
- 117. After World War I, Lyons opened another facility (Greenford) to satisfy customer demand, which had exceeded the capacity at Cadby Hall.
- 118. Correspondence and Papers Concerning Libel Case Between J. Lyons and Company and Lipton Limited, J. Lyons and Company Limited Collection, 1914–1915, ACC/3811/030, London Metropolitan Archives (hereafter LMA). For an equally fascinating tale of similar accusations against Singer Manufacturing's Russian subsidiary, see Sawyer, "Manufacturing Germans."
 - 119. Correspondence and Papers, LMA.

would be found personally liable. ¹²⁰ In September the High Court of Justice granted an interim injunction to Lyons:

restraining Lipton Limited, their agents and servants from speaking or publishing or writing and publishing any words to the effect or of the substance that J. Lyons & Co., Limited, or the Directors thereof, is composed of Germans, and that by purchasing their commodities the public is assisting the enemies of Great Britain. 121

In June 1915, the case was settled in favor of Lyons. Lipton had to pay damages to Lyons and publicly apologize.

Lyons's directors were rightly concerned that the publicity and trial would cause them serious problems. There were good angles for Lipton's lawyer to attack them, including prewar sales of tea to Germany through Holland and the many Germans employed by the company. Like other companies, Lyons was prepared to talk about individual people's legal citizenship, service, and international reputation. However, defending allegations in court with legal definitions was a different matter than defeating those accusations in the public eye. A document titled "Probable Line of Defence" from Lyons's company archives sketched the arguments that Lyons's directors (or attorney) believed the counsel for Lipton might use against them in court. The first point was that Lipton would try to show that the directors were Germans with German names and German ancestors, but moreover that they were German Jews, and thus the information spread about the company by Lipton employees was technically true. 122 They believed that Lipton would try to influence the jury by showing that Lyons had employed Germans after other companies had discharged any German employees and that Lyons had attempted to get its German employees naturalized after the beginning of the war. 123

When the *Daily Mail* ran the exposé on enemies within and attacked hotels and food service, Lyons responded immediately, because it was not on the white list of hotels without Germans. The manager of the Lyons-owned Trocadero Hotel promised the paper that by "noon to-day (Monday) not a single Austrian or German would be found to remain among the 500 servants in the building." Alfred Salmon, managing director of Lyons, issued a statement to be published in the same article regarding the issue. "Messrs. Joseph Lyons and Co. are able to announce that they have no German or Austrian subjects in their employ;" the

```
120. Correspondence and Papers, LMA.
```

^{121. &}quot;Action for Libel," Daily Mirror, September 12, 1914.

^{122.} Correspondence and Papers, LMA.

^{123.} Correspondence and Papers, LMA.

^{124. &}quot;Hotels Casting Out Germans," Daily Mail, October 19, 1914.

journalist went on to clarify that this applied to the Strand Hotel as well, but the removal of German and Austrian employees did not include any British citizens of German or Austrian origin who had been naturalized. ¹²⁵

Once the High Court granted Lyons an injunction against Lipton, Lyons ran a large advertisement declaring the court's decision in more than 100 different newspapers across the United Kingdom; it appeared no less than 210 times. ¹²⁶ This advertisement had multiple purposes. It informed the readers of the court's injunction decision, effectively putting Lyons in the right against one of its rivals, but it also advertised Lyons's products in such a way as to help establish the company and its products as a distinctly British brand. After the information rendering the court decision, the advertisement clearly stated that Lyons was an "All-British Company with All-British Directors, has 14,000 All-British Shareholders and 160,000 All-British Shopkeepers selling Lyons' Tea." Lyons also continued to use its connection to the Crown to its advantage by stating after its name "By appointment to His Majesty the King."

After this national newspaper blitz declaring Lyons to be a British company, it ran regular print advertisements for the first time. ¹²⁷ The company's first attempt at visual branding was a majestic lion standing or sitting on top of a box of Lyons's tea (see Figure 1). Here, the image of a lion is paired with the phrases "The Best That Money Can Buy," "The Wealthy like it because it is the best," and "The Quality of Supremacy." ¹²⁸ The symbolism of the lion was not a coincidence. The use of lions in the royal heraldry of England dates back to the twelfth century and the Plantagenet line. The symbolism is present in seals of royal warrants (which Lyons had) and other government documents and institutions. Lyons attempted to brand its tea not simply as superior quality, but superior English quality, all while reminding readers of the company's connection to the Crown. This style of symbolic advertising

^{125. &}quot;Hotels Casting Out Germans," Daily Mail, October 19, 1914.

^{126.} Author's original data research (2017). Full list of archival newspapers consulted in Bibliography.

^{127.} There are instances of Lyons's advertisements in the papers before this point, but they were irregular and slim. Nor did they use illustrations or branding. They were very typical of turn-of-the-century advertisements, with only text and the seal of the royal warrant in a corner. For more on advertising in Britain, see Richards, The Commodity Culture of Victorian England; Nevett, Advertising in Britain; Nixon, Advertising Cultures; Gould and Mesplède, Marketing Art in the British Isles; Taylor et al., Marketing History; Davenport-Hines, Markets and Bagmen: Room, Dictionary of Trade Name Origins.

^{128.} Daily Mirror, April 6, 1915, April 10, 1915, April 14, 1915, April 21, 1915, April 27, 1915; Pall Mall Gazette, March 30, 1915, April 6, 1915, April 9, 1915; Globe, March 25, 1915, April 10, 1915; Sunday Mirror, April 11, 1915.



Figure 1 Lyons's lion advertisements.

Source: British Newspaper Archive.



Figure 2 Lyons's façade and tea box advertisements.

Source: British Newspaper Archive.

is paired tightly to the culture from which the intended meanings arise. 129

In addition to a lion, the company used its signature appearance on tea boxes and shop fronts as a method of blending visual and textual marketing (see Figure 2). The physical façade of Lyons's tea shops stood out in comparison to the buildings around them on the street, with the walls being stark white and the letters embossed in gold; the print advertisements used that familiar image to strengthen the brand association with those physical locations. ¹³⁰

^{129.} My interpretation here is based on marketing mechanics of reinforcing already present meanings through images embedded within a cultural identity. For more, see Bulmer and Buchanan-Oliver, "Visual Rhetoric and Global Advertising Imagery."

^{130.} Daily Mirror, May 14, 1915, May 25, 1915, June 3, 1915.



Figure 3 Lyons's wartime brand image.

Source: British Newspaper Archive.

In addition to these images, the advertisements emphasized the product's connection to Britain through word choice, company location, and slogans: "Sold by 160,000 Shopkeepers," "One Cup of Tea in Every Four Consumed in London," "Five Million Packets Sold Every Week," "The Millions of Tea Drinkers in the British Isles," The Approval of a Substantial Majority," all indicate popular national approval for Lyons's tea. Cadby Hall became associated with the name Lyons in these advertisements as well. This marketing associated the company with a historical London space, thus connecting the company's history intrinsically to the history of England. Slogans used by Lyons attempted to appeal to the masses and everyday people by claiming it already did. "Because it suits the people's taste at a price which suits the people's pocket" is one example. 131 Lyons advertised directly to the masses to counter any inklings of a boycott, rather than attempting to appeal to international reputation. The slogans were short and easy to understand, unlike a long legal defense.

After Lyons's favorable case settlement with Lipton, its branding took a more serious nationalistic turn. Beginning in July, tea advertisements were linked with war efforts (see Figure 3). They quoted war correspondents to link Lyons's tea with the common soldier's needs, and hence the nation's needs. They illustrated the national character

^{131.} Daily Mirror, May 24, 1915.

^{132.} Daily Mirror, July 24, 1915.

of Tommy Adkins drinking Lyons tea.¹³³ "Tommy Adkins" was slang for a common soldier in the British Army and had been since the late eighteenth century. The origin stories of the name include a mythic story of how the Duke of Wellington was inspired by a common solider in 1794 at the battle of Boxtel. Wellington found the unit's best soldier, Tommy Adkins, wounded after the battle, and Adkins responded that "it was all in a day's work" before he died. Tommy Adkins was used as the subject for books, poems, and music hall songs, but here he was used to demonstrate how Lyons tea was by parallel, the most British tea on the market.

In August 1915, a new brand image, or what we now call a corporate mascot, was introduced of a walking, talking, box of Lyons's tea that chides the president of the United States, looks after soldiers, and helps with recruiting efforts. ¹³⁴ One important feature in these is that Lyons's tea, as a person (or tea box) is talking directly to the reader using first-person pronouns, to give the company a face and voice that is distinctly British. He says "I am doing my bit ... I am to contribute the largest share of several million sterling towards the equipment of our fighting forces, and the cost of this war, which will save the world from the greatest menace of all time." Lyons invented an entity much like other company mascots we know—Tony the Tiger, Betty Crocker, or the Quaker on Quaker Oats—as a protective layer between the public and the family. This shows an effort to keep the family behind the company away from public view.

In addition to advertising, Lyons actively maintained business practices that reflected good corporate citizenship and loyalty. One method of publicly displaying loyalty was through human resources actions. The Military Service Act was passed in January 1916 and went into effect in March 1916, which made men from 18 to 41 able to be called up for military service with some exceptions (married, widowed with children, minister, etc.). However, in May of that same year, the law was changed to allow married men to be called up as well. In September 1916, the War Office issued a book titled *Women's War Work: In Maintaining the Industries & Export Trade of the United Kingdom; Information officially compiled for the use of recruiting officers, military representatives and tribunals.* This text was meant to help military representatives talk to companies about hiring women instead of men eligible for the army. Specifically addressing women and "employers of labour" it stated,

^{133.} Daily Mirror, October 7, 1915.

^{134.} Daily Mirror, August 2, 1915, September 11, 1915, November 5, 1915; Sunday Mirror, September 26, 1915; Sunday Pictorial, November 21, 1915.

- (a) No man who is eligible for Military Service should be retained in civil employment if his place can be temporarily filled by a woman or by a man who is ineligible for Military Service.
- (a) No man who is ineligible for Military Service should be retained on work which can be performed by a woman (for the duration of the War) if the man himself can be utilized to release to the Colours one who is eligible for Military Service and who cannot be satisfactorily replaced by a woman. ¹³⁵

It was every citizen's duty to both provide wartime needs and enable the service of able-bodied men. Companies employing young men were severely scrutinized by the public and government. The War Office documented the many industries and trades in which women had successfully replaced male workers. During the war, it would have been a given that companies should not take men who could serve, even if it did not always play out that way. 136 However, more than passively not employing potential soldiers, Lyons actively stated in help wanted ads that it would not consider hiring anyone eligible for the army. It was not the only company to do so, but many wanted ads either included sly descriptions or insinuated as much through asking for women to apply. As a Jewish immigrant-founded firm with a German-sounding family name, Lyons could not afford to be sly or passively insinuate. It was blatant and consistent. This served the human resources function of reducing costs of rehiring and retraining if a newly employed man then left for war. It was actively patriotic, nation-loyal, and a good business decision.

Even before the War Office issued *Women's War Work*, Lyons had begun to explicitly state it would not hire able-bodied men. For example, on November 18, 1915, it placed an ad in the *Edinburgh Evening News* for an outdoor salesman, wholesaler, with the stipulation that only applicants "Married or ineligible for Army service" need apply. ¹³⁷ Lyons advertised for van salesmen and travelers on November 13, 1916, in the *Western Daily Press: Bristol*. Besides needing a horse or motor, the ad noted that the applicant "must be ineligible for the Army." ¹³⁸ Of the thirteen help wanted ads under "Partners. Travellers. Agents." only three others explicitly put such wording into an ad. Out of the twenty-one help-wanted ads in "Bakers, Confectioners, &c" only one explicitly stated such a requirement. ¹³⁹ The trend continued with only two of five

^{135.} Women's War Work, 6.

^{136.} For information about the efforts to shame men who did not serve, see Gullace, "White Feathers and Wounded Men."

^{137.} Edinburgh Evening News, November 18, 1915.

^{138.} Western Daily Press: Bristol, November 13, 1916, 2.

^{139.} Western Daily Press: Bristol, November 13, 1916, 2

in "Printers, Stationers" doing so. "Carters, Porters, & Errand Boys" had two out of twenty-two, but here, employers used other language to convey a similar message. Many of them specifically asked for a "Lad," and one got specific, "aged 14-16." Other ways the implied message was communicated in various categories included lines such as "Preference given to ex-soldiers" or just specifically hiring a "Lady." 141 Many of these same ads were in the Friday edition from two days before. 142 In the Yorkshire Evening Post on November 17, 1916, Lyons advertised a tea salesman position that was a "good opportunity for reliable and energetic man: must be ineligible for Army."143 Another in the Manchester Evening News on December 28, 1916, advertised for multiple posts. "HORSE VAN and MOTOR SALESMEN WANTED, in various towns in Great Britain: qualifications, honesty, respectability, and selling ability... applicants must be ineligible for the Army."144 In that same section, titled "Clerks, Assistants, & c., Wanted," 14 ads (including Lyons) out of 170, explicitly stated only ineligible or "over military age," while 3 more preferred discharged soldiers, but did not clearly state that as a needed qualification There were a handful hiring just women as well. 145 In this way, Lyons actively displayed its patriotism to the public through the company's hiring practices. Other nonimmigrant businesses might get the wrathful scorn of people for hiring men of military age, but they would not be labeled enemy aliens. If Lyons were to take the same actions, it would receive scorn and very likely a publicity campaign against it in some popular press.

Conclusion/Analysis

In Britain, when immigrant businesses were slandered as enemies within, many responded with public declarations of loyalty, lawsuits, and proof of citizenship for themselves and employees, relying on the fact that they were legally British companies. However, libel cases were often not fast enough to stop the public and political damage to the family and its business interests. They soon came to realize that mere legality mattered very little as a defense against public accusations, boycotts, or political fears. Immigrant entrepreneurs and family businesses that understood the dramatic shift in the country actively

```
140. Western Daily Press: Bristol, November 13, 1916, 2
```

 $^{141.\ \}textit{Western Daily Press: Bristol}, November~13,~1916,~2$

^{142.} Western Daily Press: Bristol, November 10, 1916, 2.

^{143.} Yorkshire Evening Post, November 7, 1916, 2.

^{144.} Manchester Evening News, December 28, 1916.

^{145.} Manchester Evening News, December 28, 1916.

employed a new rhetoric centered on portraying themselves as British companies through more than just proclaiming legal citizenship.

Corporate personhood had been established in English common law and codified in the many Companies Acts (1862-1893) passed in the late nineteenth century, but this idea of corporate personhood was a legal definition used in relation to financial matters. 146 It did not craft a public persona of a company or establish any means for a company reputation to overtake the reputation of the people behind the firm. An important qualification on legal corporate personhood was that any statute unrelated to company law overruled the idea of the corporation being a separate entity from the people controlling it. We see this in 1916 when the House of Lords proclaimed that the character and actions of the people behind a company were the character of the company; therefore, a legally British company could be an "enemy" per the Trading with the Enemy Act, if it was invested with enemy character through its holders. 147 A corporate entity that was technically a legal person as a UK registered business, but in which the shareholders and/or directors were German, was a legal enemy, regardless of legal business status. We see this in the case of the German, non-Jewish Bechstein piano company, which was not only a registered, licensed company in Britain, but even held a royal warrant to supply pianos to the Queen. The company's paperwork was all in order and it employed British workers, but in the end, the company was deemed to have enemy character.

Jewish immigrant–founded businesses could be seen as foreign by being both immigrants and Jews. This duality made them more susceptible to attacks, boycotts, and witch hunts in general. While records are slim to nonexistent for smaller Jewish businesses, we can glean from Abraham Mundy's notes (long-term secretary for the Jewish Shelter in London) that they were just as, if not more, impacted by the hostile environment as larger companies. ¹⁴⁸ German and Jewish were considered to be interchangeable by many and used as such in the popular press. There were attacks on people, property, and businesses perceived as either. Horatio Bottomley (owner of *John Bull*) noted in his account of the first twelve months of the war.

As the result of the Lusitania crime, there have been further serious anti-German riots all over the country and many disturbances in London, where at least 150 shops were wrecked. At Southend it

^{146.} For comparative analysis of corporate personhood, see Marchand, Creating the Corporate Soul; Lamoreaux and Novak, Corporations and American Democracy.
147. Daimler Co., Ltd. v. Continental Tyre and Rubber Co., Ltd. (1916). Daimler withheld payments to Continental Tyre, because they believed that making payment would be in violation of the Trading with the Enemy Act. The House of Lords agreed.
148. Mundy, Memoirs.

was necessary to call out the troops, and at Liverpool it is estimated the damage done by the rioters amounts to £40,000. 149

Whether the number Bottomley gives is accurate or not is questionable, but the high number of shops that were attacked and the damage done certainly affected Germans, German Jews, and Jews with Germansounding names, among others.

How a company or entrepreneur responded to this environment often determined failure or success. Business for Jewish immigrant companies was no longer an even playing field, it was hostile territory, where passive, neutral, or incomplete reactions could result in ruin. Bottomley, Billing, and Lipton attacked not a company or product, but the family names of Rowson/Rosenbaum, Grein, and Gluckstein. It was assumed that any personal associations of the family were a reflection on the company itself. Public image was a personal matter, not simply a professional company matter. Ideal Film and J. T. Grein responded to these attacks with facts of legal citizenship and international reputation, seemingly not recognizing that legal citizenship was no longer enough for anyone associated with internationalism and cosmopolitanism, the very element that was underlying the touted reputation in their defense. Citizenship and demonstrated patriotism were parts of a multifaceted puzzle for immigrant-founded businesses. To thrive during World War I, these entrepreneurs had to actively promote and publicize their citizenship. Lyons proactively rebranded itself as an actively patriotic, all-British company; distanced itself from international networks; and developed a new type of corporate identity. This type of branding, through the multifaceted actions taken by the company, crafted the notion of not legal corporate personhood, but cultural corporate citizenship. Therefore, one method of achieving economic success in Britain (or defense) was corporate branding of a national image that cut away from Jewish economic niches and instead advertised within the scope of national markets as part of a defensive strategy against hostile attacks concerning their ethnicity. It is in this way that some Jewish immigrant entrepreneurs used the marketplace to actively assert their rightful citizenship.

References

Books

100 Years of OSRAM—Light Has a Name. Brand Centenary 2006. Munich: OSRAM GmbH, 2006.

149. Bottomley, John Bull's Diary, 138.

- Alderman, Geoffrey. Modern British Jewry. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1992
- Aris, Stephen. The Jews in Business. Middlesex, UK: Penguin Books, 1973.
- Asquith, Margot. *More Memories*. London: Cassell and Company, 1933. Hathi-Trust Digital Library.
- Berry, David, and Simon Horrocks, eds. *David Lloyd George: The Movie Mystery*. Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 1998.
- Bird, Peter. First Food Empire: A History of J Lyons and Co. West Sussex, UK: Phillimore, 2000.
- Bottomley, Horatio. *John Bull's Diary of the War, a Day by Day Record of the First Twelve Months of the Great Conflict.* London: Odhams Limited, 1915.
- Braber, Ben. Jews in Glasgow, 1879–1939: Immigration and Integration. London: Vallentine Mitchell, 2007.
- Bronner, Simon J., ed. *Jewish Cultural Studies*. Vol. 1, *Jewishness, Expression, Identity, and Representation*. Oxford: Littman Library of Jewish Civilization, 2008.
- Caminer, David. *User-Driven Innovation: The World's First Business Computer.*London: McGraw-Hill, 1996.
- Collins, L. J. Theatre at War, 1914-1918. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1998.
- Davenport-Hines, R. P. T., ed. *Markets and Bagmen: Studies in the History of Marketing and British Industrial Performance, 1830–1939.* Aldershot, UK: Gower Publishing, 1986.
- Davis, Marni. Jews and Booze: Becoming American in the Age of Prohibition. New York: NYU Press, 2012.
- Dean, Joseph J. *Hatred, Ridicule or Contempt. A Book of Libel Cases.* London: Constable & Company, 1953.
- Dynner, Glenn. Yankel's Tavern: Jews, Liquor, and Life in the Kingdom of Poland. New York: Oxford University Press, 2013.
- Endelman, Todd M. *The Jews of Britain*, 1656 to 2000. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2002.
- Feldman, David. Englishmen and Jews: Social Relations and Political Culture, 1840–1914. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1994.
- Ferry, Georgina. A Computer called LEO: Lyons Teashops and the World's First Office Computer. London: Fourth Estate, 2003.
- Godley, Andrew. *Jewish Immigrant Entrepreneurship in New York and London,* 1880–1914: Enterprise and Culture. Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave, 2001.
- Goldstein, Gabriel, and Elizabeth Greenberg, eds. A Perfect Fit: The Garment Industry and American Jewry, 1860–1960. Lubbock, TX: Texas Tech University Press, 2012.
- Gould, Charlotte, and Sophie Mesplède, eds. *Marketing Art in the British Isles*, 1700 to the Present: A Cultural History. Surrey: Ashgate Publishing, 2012.
- Green, Nancy. Ready-to-Wear and Ready-to-Work: A Century of Industry and Immigrants in Paris and New York. Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1997.
- Honeyman, Katrina. Well Suited: A History of the Leeds Clothing Industry, 1850–1990. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000.

- Horowitz, Roger. *Kosher USA: How Coke Became Kosher and Other Tales of Modern Food*. New York: Columbia University Press, 2016.
- Julius, Anthony. *Trials of the Diaspora: A History of Antisemitism in England*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010.
- Kahan, Arcadius, and Roger Weiss. *Essays in Jewish Social and Economic History*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1986.
- Karp, Jonathan. The Politics of Jewish Commerce: Economic Thought and Emancipation in Europe, 1638–1848. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2008.
- Korbin, Rebecca, ed. Chosen Capital: The Jewish Encounter with American Capitalism. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2012.
- Kushner, Tony. The Jewish Heritage in British History: Englishness and Jewishness. London: Frank Cass, 1992.
- Kushner, Tony, and Kenneth Lunn, eds. *Traditions of Intolerance: Historical Perspectives on Fascism and Race Discourse in Britain*. Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1989.
- Kuznets, Simon, Stephanie Lo, and E. Glen Weyl, eds. *Jewish Economies: Development and Migration in American and Beyond*, Vol. 2. New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction, 2012.
- Lamoreaux, Naomi R., and William J. Novak, eds. *Corporations and American Democracy*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2017.
- Lerner, Paul. The Consuming Temple: Jews, Department Stores, and the Consumer Revolution in Germany, 1880–1940. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2015.
- Marchand, Roland. *Creating the Corporate Soul: The Rise of Public Relations and Corporate Imagery in American Big Business*. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1998.
- Marshall, T. H. *Citizenship and Social Class and Other Essays*. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1950.
- Maxse, L. J. Germany on the Brain, or the Obsession of "A Crank," Gleanings from the National Review, 1899–1914. London: National Review Office, 1915.
- Mendelsohn, Adam D. The Rag Race: How Jews Sewed Their Way to Success in America and the British Empire. New York: New York University Press, 2015.
- Merwin, Ted. *Pastrami on Rye: An Overstuffed History of the Jewish Deli.* New York: New York University Press, 2015.
- Messinger, Gary. British Propaganda and the State in the First World War. Manchester: Manchester University Press, 1992.
- Morawska, Ewa. *Insecure Prosperity: Small-Town Jews in Industrial America*, 1890–1940. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1996.
- Mosse, Werner. Jews in the German Economy: The German-Jewish Economic Elite, 1820–1935. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1985.
- Muller, Jerry. Capitalism and the Jews. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2010.
- Nevett, T. R. Advertising in Britain: A History. London: Fletcher & Son, 1982.

- Nixon, Sean. Advertising Cultures: Gender, Commerce, Creativity. London: Sage, 2003.
- Oddy, Derek. *The Making of the Modern British Diet*. Rowman and Littlefield, 1976.
- Orme, Micahel. *J.T. Grein: The Story of a Pioneer, 1862–1935.* London: Wyman & Sons, 1936.
- Panayi, Panikos. *The Enemy in Our Midst: Germans in Britain During the First World War.* Providence, RI: Berg, 1991.
- Penslar, Derek. Shylock's Children: Economics and Jewish Identity in Modern Europe. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2001.
- Rappaport, Erika. Shopping for Pleasure: Women in the Making of London's West End. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2000.
- ——. A Thirst for Empire: How Tea Shaped the Modern World. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2017.
- Reuveni, Gideon. Consumer Culture and the Making of Modern Jewish Identity. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2017.
- Reuveni, Gideon, and Sarah Wobick-Segev, eds. *The Economy in Jewish History: New Perspectives on the Interrelationship Between Ethnicity and Economic Life.* New York: Berghahn, 2010.
- Richards, Thomas. The Commodity Culture of Victorian England: Advertising and Spectacle, 1851–1914. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1990.
- Room, Adrian. *Dictionary of Trade Name Origins*. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul. 1982.
- Rozenblit, Marsha, and Jonathan Karp, eds. World War I and the Jews: Conflict and Transformations in Europe, the Middle East, and America. New York: Berghahn Books, 2017.
- Rubinstein, W., Michael A. Jolles, and Hilary L. Rubinstein, eds. *The Palgrave Dictionary of Anglo-Jewish History*. Houndmills, Basingstoke, Hampshire, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 2011.
- Rubinstein, W. D. Wealth and the Wealthy in the Modern World. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1980.
- ——. A History of the Jews in the English-Speaking World: Great Britain. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1996.
- ———. Philosemitism: Admiration and Support in the English-Speaking World for Jews, 1840–1939. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1999.
- "Scare-Mongerings" from the Daily Mail, 1896–1914. Compiled by Twells Brex. London, 1914. HathiTrust Digital Library.
- Slezkine, Yuri. *The Jewish Century*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2004
- Sombart, Werner. *The Jews and Modern Capitalism*. Kitchener, ON, Canada: Batoche Books Limited, 2001
- Stein, Sarah. *Plumes: Ostrich Feathers, Jews, and a Lost World of Global Commerce*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2008.
- Taylor, Charles R., Steven W. Kopp, Terence Nevett, and Stanley C. Hollander, eds. *Marketing History—Its Many Dimensions*. Proceedings of the Fifth Conference on Historical Research in Marketing and Marketing Thought. East Lansing: Michigan State University, 1991.

- Teller, Adam. Money, Power, and Influence: The Jews on the Radziwill Estates in 18th Century Lithuania. Jerusalem: Merkaz Zalman Shazar, 2005.
- Trentmann, Frank. Free Trade Nation: Commerce, Consumption, and Civil Society in Modern Britain. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2009.
- Walkowitz, Judith. Nights Out: Life in Cosmopolitan London. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2012.
- War Office. Women's War Work. London: Chiswick Press, 1916.
- Wasserstein, Bernard. Britain and the Jews of Europe 1939–1945. Oxford University Press, 1988.
- ——. On the Eve: The Jews of Europe Before the Second World War. New York: Simon & Schuster, 2012.
 - Articles, Chapters in Books, Dissertations, Papers, and Reports
- Anderson, Benedict. *Imagined Communities: Reflections on the Origin and Spread of Nationalism*. London: Verso, 1991.
- Aronsfeld, C. C. "Jewish Enemy Aliens in England During the First World War." *Jewish Social Studies*, 18, no. 4 (October 1956): 275–283.
- Berman, Eli. "Sect, Subsidy, and Sacrifice: An Economist's View of Ultra-Orthodox Jews." *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 115, no. 3 (2000): 905–953.
- Bikey, Warren J., and Erik Nes. "Country-of-Origin Effects on Product Evaluations." *Journal of International Business Studies*, 13, no. 1 (Spring–Summer, 1982): 89–99.
- Bingham, Adrian. "'The Paper That Foretold the War': The *Daily Mail* and the First World War." *History Today*, 63, no. 12 (December 2013): 34.
- Botticini, Maristella, and Zvi Eckstein. "Jewish Occupational Selection: Education, Restrictions, or Minorities?" *Journal of Economic History*, 65, no. 4 (2005): 922–948.
- ——. "From Farmers to Merchants, Conversions and Diaspora: Human Capital and Jewish History." *Journal of European Economic Association*, 5, no. 5 (2007): 885–926.
- Braber, Ben. "The Trial of Oscar Slater (1909) and Anti-Jewish Prejudices in Edwardian Glasgow." *History*, 88, no. 290 (April 2003): 262–279.
- "Within Our Gates: A New Perspective on Germans in Glasgow During the First World War." *Journal of Scottish Historical Studies* 29, no. 2 (2009): 87–105.
- Brenner, Reuven, and Nicholas M. Kiefer. "The Economics of the Diaspora: Discrimination and Occupations Structure." *Economic Development and Cultural Change* 29, no. 3 (1981): 517–534.
- Brockett, O.G. "J.T. Grein and the Ghost of Oscar Wilde." *Quarterly Journal of Speech*, 52, no. 2 (1966): 131–138.
- Brustein, William, and Ryan King. "Antisemitism in Europe Before the Holocaust." *International Political Science Review*, 25, no. 1 (January 2004): 35–53.
- Bulmer, Sandy, and Margo Buchanan-Oliver. "Visual Rhetoric and Global Advertising Imagery." *Journal of Marketing Communications*, 12, no. 1 (2006): 49–61.

- Chiswick, Carmel. "The Economics of Jewish Continuity." *Contemporary Jewry* 20, no. 1 (1999): 30–56.
- Cohen, Deborah. "Who Was Who? Race and Jews in Turn-of-the-Century Britain." *Journal of British Studies*, 41, no. 4 (October 2002): 460–483.
- Dekker, Nicholas John. "The Modern Catalyst: German Influences on the British State, 1890–1918." Unpublished dissertation, Ohio State University, 2007.
- "Elvey, Maurice." British Film Institute, accessed May 1, 2017, www.screenonline.org.uk/people/id/449112/index.html.
- Godley, Andrew. "Foreign Multinationals and Innovation in British Retailing, 1850–1962." *Business History*, 45, no. 1 (January 2003): 80–100.
- Greif, Avner. "Cultural Beliefs and the Organization of Society: A Historical and Theoretical Reflection on Collectivist and Individualist Societies." *Journal of Political Economy*, 102, no. 5 (1994): 912.
- Gullace, Nicoletta F. "White Feathers and Wounded Men: Female Patriotism and the Memory of the Great War." *Journal of British Studies*, 36, no. 2 (April 1997), 178–206.
- Hirshfield, Claire. "The British Left and the 'Jewish Conspiracy': A Case Study of Modern Antisemitism." *Jewish Social Studies*, 43, no. 2 (Spring 1981): 95–112.
- ———. "Labouchere, Truth and the Uses of Antisemitism." *Victorian Periodicals Review*, 26, no. 3 (Fall 1993): 134–142.
- Kligsberg, Moses. "Jewish Immigrants in Business: A Sociological Study." American Jewish Historical Quarterly, 56, no. 3 (1967): 283–318.
- Lubinski, Christina. "Liability of Foreignness in Historical Context: German Business in Preindependence India (1880–1940)." *Enterprise & Society*, 15, no. 4 (December 2014): 722–758.
- Mosse, Werner. "Judaism, Jews, and Capitalism: Weber, Sombart and Beyond." Leo Baeck Institute Yearbook, 24, no. 1 (1979): 3–15.
- "Occasional Notes." Musical Times, 57, no. 886 (December 1916): 546.
- Panayi, Panikos. "Anti-German Riots in Britain During the First World War." In *Racial Violence in Britain in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries*, edited by Panikos Panayi, 184–203. London: Leicester University Press, 1993.
- Rowson, Harry. *Memoir*. Unpublished. London: British Film Institute Library Services.
- Sarachek, Bernard. "Jewish American Entrepreneurs." *Journal of Economic History* 40, no. 2 (June 1980): 359–372.
- Sawyer, Benjamin. "Manufacturing Germans: Singer Manufacturing Company and American Capitalism in the Russian Imagination During World War I." Enterprise & Society, 17, no. 2 (June 2016): 301–323.
- Stevens, Charles E., and Oded Shenkar. "The Liability of Home: Institutional Friction and Firm Disadvantage Abroad." In *Advances in International Management*, vol. 25, edited by Laszio Tihanyi, Timothy M. Devinney, and Torben Pedersen, 127–148. Bingley, UK: Emerald Group Publishing, 2016.
- Street, Sarah. "The Memoir of Harry Rowson: David Loyd George, M.P. 'The man who saved the empire' (1918)." *Historical Journal of Film, Radio, and Television*, 7, no. 1 (1987): 55–70.

Tabili, Laura. "'Having Lived Close Beside Them All the Time': Negotiating National Identities Through Personal Networks." *Journal of Social History*, 39, no. 2 (Winter 2005): 379.

Temin, Peter. "An Elite Minority: Jews Among the Richest 400 Americans." In *Human Capital and Institutions: A Long-Run View*, edited by David Eltis, Frank Lewis, and Kenneth Sokoloff. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2009: 248–266.

Tunbridge, Laura. "Singing Translations: The Politics of Listening Between the Wars." *Representations*, 123, no. 1 (Summer 2013): 53–86.

Waddington, Keir. "'We Don't Want Any German Sausages Here!': Food, Fear, and the German Nation in Victorian and Edwardian Britain." *Journal of British Studies*, 52, no. 4 (October 2013): 1017–1042.

Women's War Work: In Maintaining the Industries & Export Trade of the United Kingdom; Information officially compiled for the use of recruiting officers, military representatives and tribunals (London, H.M. Stationary Office: Chiswick Press, 1916). HathiTrust Digital Archive.

Newspapers and Magazines

Aberdeen Evening Express

Aberdeen Press and Journal

Aberdeen Weekly Journal

Arbroath Herald and Advertiser for Mantrose Burghs

Ballymena Observer

Banbury Guardian

Bath Chronicle and Weekly Gazette

Bedfordshire Times and Independent

Belfast News-Letter

Belfast Weekly News

Bellshill Speaker

Belper News

Beverly and East Riding Recorder

Bexhill-on-Sea Observer

Birmingham Daily Gazette

Birmingham Daily Post

Birmingham Mail

Boston Guardian

Bucks Herald

Burnley Express

Burv Free Press

Dury 1100 11000

Bystander (London)

 $Cambridge\ Independent\ Press$

Chelmsford Chronicle

Cheshire Observer

Chester Chronicle

Chichester Observer

Cinema

Coventry Evening Telegraph

114 SEKETA

Coventry Standard

Daily Express (London)

Daily Gazette for Middlesbrough

Daily Mail (London)

Daily Mirror (London)

Derby Daily Telegraph

Derbyshire Advertiser and Journal

Derbyshire Courier

Derry Journal

Dorking and Leatherbound Advertiser

Dublin Daily Express

Dumfries and Galloway Standard

Dundalk Examiner and Louth Advertiser

Dundee Courier

Dundee Evening Telegraph

Edinburgh Evening News

Essex Newsman

Evening Despatch (Birmingham)

Exeter and Plymouth Gazette

Falkirk Herald

Faringdon Advertiser and Vale of the White Horse Gazette

Fifeshire Advertiser

Folkstone, Hythe, Sandgate & Cheriton Herald

Globe (London)

Gloucester Chronicle

Gloucestershire Chronicle

Gloucestershire Echo

Goucester Journal

Grantham Journal

Graphic (London)

Guardian (Manchester)

Hastings and St. Leonards Observer

Hendon & Finchley Times

Huddersfield Daily Examiner

Hull Daily Mail

Illustrated London News

Illustrated Sporting and Dramatic News (London)

Jarrow Express

Jewish Chronicle (London)

John Bull (London)

Kerry Evening Post

Kildare Observer and Eastern Counties Advertiser

Kilsyth Chronicle

Kirkintilloch Herald

Larne Times

Leeds Murcury

Leicester Chronicle

Lincolnshire Echo

Linlithgowshire Gazette

Litchfield Mercury

Liverpool Echo

London Gazette

Manchester Evening News

Morpeth Herald

Motherwell Times

Musical Times

Nantwich Guardian

Newcastle Evening News

North Devon Journal

Northampton Mercury

Nottingham Evening Post

Pall Mall Gazette (London)

Portsmouth Evening News

Preston Herald

Reading Mercury

Rouchdale Observer

Scotsman (Edinburgh)

Sheffield Evening Telegraph

Sheffield Independent

Shields Daily News

 $Shipley\ Times\ and\ Express$

Sphere (London)

Sketch (London)

Southern Reporter

St. Andrew Citizen

Staffordshire Advertiser

Stirling Observer

Suffolk and Essex Free Press

Sunderland Daily Echo and Shipping Gazette

Surrey Advertiser

Surrey Mirror

Tamworth Herald

Tatler (London)

Thetford & Watton Times and People's Weekly Journal

Times (London)

Vigilante (London)

Walsall Observer and South Straffordshire Chronicle

Warwick and Warwickshire Advertiser

Wells Journal

Western Daily Press: Bristol

Western Mail (Cardiff)

Western Morning News (Plymouth)

Western Times (Exeter)

 $Whit by\ Gazette York shire\ Evening\ Post$

116 SEKETA

Archives

Bechstein Hall/Wigmore Hall, 32-40 Wigmore Street: accounts, diaries, letter books, and correspondence, 1906–1967, City of Westminster Archives.

British Newspaper Archive. www.britishnewspaperarchive.co.uk.

J. Lyons and Company Limited Collection, London Metropolitan Archives, London.

Marks & Spencer Company Archive, University of Leeds, Leeds. Memoirs of Abraham Mundy Archive, Jewish Museum, London.